

Moray & Nairn Family History Society

NEWSLETTER

Edition 16

October 2013

elcome to the latest edition of the Moray & Nairn FHS Newsletter.

MNFHS Chairman's Report

As the nights draw in (well at least for members in Moray & Nairn, maybe not for those of you around the globe) it's time to think of next year's projects for the 2014 year of Homecoming. A number of fairs are expected to be held and hopefully Moray & Nairn FHS will attend some of them, we will of course be attending the SAFHS conference in April in Dunfermline.

For the Society a number of publications are ongoing including Cawdor & Barevan Churchyards, Nairn Poorhouse and Kinloss Free Church. Keep an eye on the web page for updates.

Stuart Farrell

MNFHS Publications

New Publication –

Death Notices, Articles Concerning Deaths and Obituaries from the

Forres Gazette 1837-1855

Unlike today, in 1837 there was no newspaper published in Forres; people of the town had to content themselves with newspapers from other parts of Scotland, and further afield.

Newspapers were being printed in Edinburgh, Glasgow and elsewhere that might just contain small snippets of news local to Forres, and there were some newspapers being published at that time in Inverness and Aberdeen. Between Inverness and Aberdeen, though, the only local newspaper then published seems to have been the *Elgin Courant*, which started in 1836.

John Miller, an Elgin businessman, saw an

opportunity and opened a printing establishment in the town where he determined that Forres should have a newspaper of its own and, in June 1837, posters were displayed in the town announcing the forthcoming publication on 4th July 1837 of a new newspaper, the *Forres, Elgin & Nairn Gazette*, a local newspaper still going strong in the town today as the *Forres Gazette*.

The newspaper started as a monthly publication of only four pages; it was not until the start of 1851 that it was published fortnightly; and, only from April 1855 did it start to appear weekly.

Notices cover deaths in Forres, the near neighbourhood, the rest of the county, throughout the country and even overseas. Examples can be found of notices from Australia, Canada, India and other parts of the British Empire; and also from the United States, and more unexpected places such as Paris, Buenos Ayres, Gambia, &c.

There are announcements of the death of the illustrious, the well-known and the humble. The shortest announcement may be one from December 5, 1838 which simply states, "Died, at Elgin, last month, James Hay, Porter." The longest announcement and obituary is probably that for the Rev Thomas Stark, whose death is announced in the issue of February 7, 1849 and whose obituary occupies many columns of the next issue on March 7, 1849.

Published in 3 Parts: 1 – 1837-146 94 pages, 2 – 1847-1851 90 pages, 3 – 1851 -1855 108 pages. Each £6; P & P costs on application.

SEE THE BOOKSHOP ON THE WEBSITE FOR ALL TITLES AVAILABLE

AGM

The Moray & Nairn Family History Society's AGM is to be held on Saturday 25th January 2014 at 2pm at Nairn Community Centre.

Nairn Miscellany

The Falconer's and Tulloch's of Reriach.

Sandy Munro (of Montrose)'s father many years ago acquired several books that had belonged to his mother's second cousins, the Mann sisters in Nairn, nieces of the Reverend John Falconer (1835-1890) who was uncle of Sir John Falconer who became Provost of Edinburgh. Out of one book fell some sheets of paper on which the Rev. Falconer had jotted down the genealogy of the Falconer family of Reriach (a descendant is Lord Falconer, former Lord Chancellor), and of the Tullochs of Nairnshire, some Macgillivrays and other families. Reriach had been tenanted by Macgillivrays (alias McFarquhar, McKerchar) in early 18th century (Cawdor rent rolls), before Duncan McFarquhar/Macgillivray married Janet Falconer in 1768 and her brother John shared the tenancy. The last of the Falconers at Reriach was William Falconer who died in the 1930s.

Reriach, 13th March 1877, My Uncle's histories. The wife of the Revd John Fraser, Kiltarlity (b 1750), was a sister of the Rev Alexr. Fraser, DB Kirkhill (b 1749). She died at home after their youngest child, John was married. There were several daughters, one of whom was married to a Mr. McKenzie from Glen Urquhart who emigrated to Canada. Two daughters were dressmakers in Forres, in Elgin. They emigrated to Canada. Their brother John was a schoolmaster at Tomintoul; and he is supposed to have married his servant girl, and John emigrated to America. My Granduncle John (b c. 1760), taught a school in Kirkhill. While there, my grandmother, Ann Fraser (b abt 1765), kept house for him, and was engaged to be married to a farmer there, of whom it was discovered, between his contract with my grandmother and the term appointed for their marriage, that another woman was with child to him. My Grandmother immediately left Kirkhill, and would have none of him. "Bha I seachd bliadhua'n a bran-bannich".

My great grandfather John Falconer (*b abt 1695*) was twice married. By his first wife he had John, my great grandfather, Alexander who was in Ballone, the father of the Falconer, Nairnside, a JP (also David) & of the first Mrs. George Gowans (illegible), the mother of Alex. Gowans who died at Cawdor.

William, who was in Torrich, the father of William who was married to Hugh McIntyre's sister (Margaret d/o Robert McIntyre and Anna Falconer b abt 1795), of Dean Chrisdidh, of Falconer, Ballagan (in fact this was a daughter

Isobel who married Hugh Falconer who farmed at Calder's Breacklich); and of Walter Ross' mother, Balnancaldonach (Margaret).

Janet or A'bheanay 'Chang, wife of Duncan McFarquhar (McGillivray) Ririach. Janet, mother of Duncan McGillivray, dyer, Cawdor who was the father of Alexr, dyer there now, of John, baker, at Cawdor, of Duncan, being butler to Earl Cawdor, nc.

By his second wife, my great-great-grandfather was father of

Duncan, who was at Merrytown near Nairn, and had descendants, and of

Kate, wife of Alexander Rose, who was miller at Achindown. Their only daughter was Sarah who was married to Duncan Dallas, Inchyettle and had 12 or 13 children.

William – a ploughman in ? Alexander, town clerk, Inverness Duncan – farmer Inchyettle James - lawyer, Perth, dead and his wife Peter - groom Nairn, now wandering Lachlan - emigrated to U. States. Good man.

John – emigrated to United States David – MD. Stationmaster ? South of Scotland

Margaret – emigrated to US. Dead Janet – mard. To Rbt Grant, shepherd (1838). Had a large family. He and she dead.

Sarah – mard to John McArthur (1837), Achneim. Both dead. Left large family. Kate – mard a Clerk – in England? (in fact she married John Gregor Macgillivray in Cawdor in 1864 and lived in Stoke Damerel, England) A twin sister to James died

Genealogy of the Tullochs – Had a talk about it last week with the Revd. John Tulloch, from St Stephen's Perth.

So far as I can remember, I heard the late John Tulloch, Blairmore (Doghill) say that the first of the Tullochs came to this country at the time of the persecution, in the service of the Roses of Kilravock.

- 1. My great-grandfather, William Tulloch, came from Geddes to Balnarait, when he died, not an old man. His wife was Lilias Robertson.
- His brother was John = "Tulach na fola" father of John, David, Isabella & Margaret
- 3. Another brother, David, Cantraydown (illeg: a smith?)
- 4. Another Hugh who lived at Cromarty and was father of the Revd. W. Tulloch, Dallas, father of Revd Charles Tulloch, late of Livingston Free Church (*Rev Wm*

Tulloch married Jane Cumming natural grand-daughter of Sir Alexr Gordon Cumming and Lady Helen Cumming Grant, see "Scotch Verdict")

My great-grandfather's family:

I.David, in Balnrait, mard to Margt. McIntosh, from Blackmill. Family, William (Whinhill), David (America), John, Baker (X) Beauly; Charles, carpenter, Sydney, Hugh, blacksmith, Balnarait.

- II. Charles, my grandfather, mard to Isabella Davidson, Glen of Holm, daughter of John D. there& Margt. McIntosh his wife. My grandmother's brother and sisters were
- (i) Donald who died in the voyage to America
- (2) Isabella, my grandmother (3) Janet d. unmarried (4) Alexander, father of Donald, Ruadhalan.

My grandfather's family

1.John, who emigrated to America and died in Iowa, US, leaving 1 son and 2 daughters, Charles, Kate & Mary-Ann.

- 2. William, saddler, (illeg: Perth/Keith) married to Catherine McDonald of Only child, Charles 3. Lilias my mother
- 4. Margaret who died unmarried Isabella died in (illegible)

III Hugh my grand-uncle, who died at Newlands of Torrich, leaving 2 sons and two daughters. All died except Lillias

IV John, leather merchant, Inverness, left 4 daughters and had a son. All dead except Isabella who is in New York.

V Margaret, married to William Reid. His second wife – John, Magt, Lillias (X William?), Margt wife of Duncan Alexander, Mickle burn.

VI Janet, married to Lachlan McArthur, who went to America. She died at Doghill.

Donald Davidson, Rephuill (died there, called D. Ghherlect-) In all 10 (*children*)

- (1)John Davidson, married Margaret McIntosh. Issue Isabella (*b 1779*) married Charles Tulloch (Issue John, William, Lillias, Margaret) Donald died in West Indies, Janet (died in) in Glen of Holm, Alexander Issue Margaret & Donald
- (2) James was in the army and died at Perth.
- (3) William died at Dyke leaving two daughters
- (4) Jane, grandmother of Alex Fraser who died at Nairn
- (5) Janet married McKenzie, their daughter Janet perished near "Cairn na Caillich". Issue Robertsons at Rephuill.
- (6) Christy married Davidson, a weaver, at Rephuill, Issue (illeg *Emigrants?*) Etc.

The above Margaret McIntosh, and John McArthur, Knockloum were second cousins. Her uncle (maternal) was Peter McArthur Gamekeeper to Earl Cawdor, and father of Peter, James and Margaret McArthur of whom Peter is at Inverness, James at Elgin and Margaret at Glasgow.

John Falconer, Rosehall

Rev John Falconer was born 24 September 1835 and died 14 February 1890 at Rosehall, Sutherland, married Lillias Finlayson Sinclair. He was the son of John Falconer of Reriach, Cawdor and Lilias Tulloch, Whinwill.

Transcribed by Jane McGillivray who was put in contact with Sandy Munro by Paul Gifford, who has written *Falconer of Halkerton*. Jane writes: I have much more information on these families (but not into 19th century) so should you want any further details please email jane@dunmaglass.com

Moray Miscellany

Doug Stewart, one of our Committee members who compiled the deaths and obituaries from the *Forres Gazette*, also minded to extract some of those births and marriages listed, which we will put in the newsletter in this and forthcoming issues.

Multiple Births

The birth announcements carry more notices of multiple births than might be expected. In the period 1837-1855, there are at least 27 announcements of twins, and three announcements of triplets.

The 'twin' announcements include:

Birth, at North Street, Elgin, on the 29th ult., Mrs **Gatherer**, of twin sons. (October 3, 1837)

Birth, at 4, Shandwick Place, Edinburgh, on the 12th ult., Mrs **Archibald Bonar**, of a son and daughter. (October 3, 1837)

Birth, at the Original Secession Manse, Arbroath, on Monday, the 22d ult., Mrs **Sandison**, of twin sons. (August 5, 1840)

Birth, at Branksholm Park, Roxburghshire, on the 26th ult., Mrs **Grieve**, of twin sons. (September 1, 1841)

Birth, at Nairn, on the 4th ult., the wife of Mr **David Falconer**, vintner, of twin daughters. (May 3, 1843)

Birth, at Nairn, on the 28th ult., the wife of Mr **Alexander Cameron**, mason, of twin sons. (August 4, 1843)

Birth, at Nairn, on the 8th ult., the wife of Councillor **William Smith**, of twin sons. (March 7, 1844)

Birth, at Elgin, on the 23d ult., the wife of Mr **George Kay**, tailor, of twin daughters. (September 7, 1844)

Birth, at Elgin, on the 13th ult., the wife of **J A Cooper**, Esq., merchant of twin sons. (March 7, 1846)

Birth, at Pitt Street, Sydney, New South Wales, on the 19th April last, Mrs **William Wright**, of two sons. (February 5, 1848)

Birth, at Drumduan, Forres, on the 10th ult., the lady of **Alexander Thurburn**, Esquire of Drumduan, of twin sons. (October 9, 1848)

Birth, at Grantown, on the 13th ult., the wife of **J C Orchard**, Esq., surgeon, of twins - a son and daughter. (February 7, 1849)

Birth, at Forres, on the 16th ult., the wfie of Mr **Leitch**, baker and confectioner, of twin sons. (March 7, 1849)

Birth, at Forres, on the 14th ult., the wife of Mr **Redpath**, vintner, of twin daughters. (September 7, 1849)

Birth, at Springfield, Elgin, on the 2d inst., Mrs **Taylor**, of twins, son and daughter. (March 7, 1850)

Birth, at Elgin, on the 21st ult., the wife of Mr **Wm Adam**, merchant, of twins - a son and daughter. (April 4, 1850)

Birth, at Forres, on the 28th ult., the wife of Mr **James Munro**, merchant, of twin sons. (June 2, 1852)

Birth, at Cooperhill of Darnaway, on the 4th, Mrs **Hardy**, of twin children. (December 15, 1852)

Birth, at Batchen Street, Elgin, on the 5th inst., the wife of Mr **James Wilson**, of twins - a son and daughter. (January 12, 1853)

Birth, at Cape Town, on the 18th November last, the wife of **D C Grant**, Esq., writer, late of Forres, of twin sons. (January 26, 1853)

Birth, in Bishop's close, High Street, Elgin, on the 26th ult., the wife of Mr **H Squair**, of twin daughters. (May 4, 1853)

Birth, at Nairn, on the 20th inst., the wife of **Alexander Falconer**, Esq., Sheriff-Substitute of Nairnshire, of twin daughters. (September 21, 1853)

Birth, at 25 High Street, Elgin, on the 29th ult., Mrs **William Jack**, of twin daughters. (November 15, 1854)

Birth, at Falconer's Lane, Nairn, on the 2d inst., the wife of Mr **George Shaw**, of twin daughters. (February 21, 1855)

Birth, at Moray Street, Elgin, on the 19th inst., the wife of Mr **Alex Young**, house-carpenter, of twins - a son and daughter. (April 25, 1855)

Birth, at Balmain, near Sydney, on the 16th March, the wfe of Mr **John Black**, late of St Colmes, Aberdour, Fifeshire, of twin daughters. (July 4, 1855)

Birth, at Balmain, near Sydney, on the 16th March, the wfe of Mr John Black, late of St Colmes, Aberdour, Fifeshire, of twin daughters. (July 4, 1855)

The rarer announcements of the birth of 'triplets' are:

Birth extraordinary - at Bardocaide, parish of Birnie, on Saturday last, the wife of Mr **William Shanks**, of two sons and a daughter - all doing well. (February 26, 1851)

Birth, at Elgin, on the evening on the 6th and morning of the 7th inst., the wife of Mr **Pratt**, of the 'Elgin Courant," of two sons and a daughter. (January 12, 1853)

Birth, at Brora on the 18th inst., the wife of Mr **Angus Sutherland**, mason, (daughter of Mr **Joseph Russell**, Elgin) of three sons, who, with the mother are all doing well. (July 25, 1855)

News from Overseas

From the earliest announcements carried by the *Forres Gazette*, all the way through to the end of 1855, appear birth announcements from abroad.

Examples can be found of notices from Australia, Canada, India and other parts of the British Empire; from the United States, France and also more unexpected places such as Argentina: Birth, at the Deanery Pen, near Kingston, Jamaica, on the 12th of April, Mrs **Harvey**, of a daughter. (June 6, 1838)

Birth, at Mizrapore, Bengal, on the 20th August, Mrs Dr **Gordon**, of a daughter. (December 5, 1838)

Birth, at Singapore, on Saturday, the 28th December, the Lady of **James Fraser**, Esq., of a daughter. (June 3, 1840)

Birth, at Georges, on the Island of Grenada, on the 13th March, the Lady of the Honourable **Lewis Hoyes**, Speaker of the House of Assembly, of a son. (May 5, 1841)

Birth, at Tempe, New South Wales, on the 30th April last, the lady of **Alexander Brodie Spark**, Esq., of a son. (November 5, 1841)

Birth, at Guanpore, on the 4th March, the Lady of **Colin Robertson Tulloh**, Esq., Bengal Civil Service, of a son. (June 7, 1843)

Birth, at Junapore, on the 7th February, the lady of **Colin Robertson Tulloch**, Esq., Bengal Civil Service, of a son. (May 3, 1845)

Birth, at Baltimore, on the 10th ult., the wife of Mr **John Falconer**, merchant, of a son. (June 6, 1846)

Birth, at Portland, New South Wales, on the 2nd April, Mrs W Tulloch, of a son. (October 6, 1846)

Birth, at Portland, New South Wales, on the 29th March, Mrs **S Sutherland** of a son. (October 6, 1846)

Birth, at Gibraltar, on the 17th ult., the Lady of **John Grant**, Esq., surgeon, 79th Highlanders, of a son. (October 8, 1847)

Birth, at Pitt Street, Sydney, New South Wales, on the 19th April last, Mrs **William Wright**, of two sons (February 5, 1848).

Birth, at Fayetteville, North Carolina, on the 6th Feb., the wife of Mr **John Smith**, stone cutter, of a daughter. (April 7, 1848)

Birth, at Seroor, on the 13th Feb., the wife of **Charles Edward Fraser Tytler**, Esq., of Civil Service, of a daughter. (May 6, 1848)

Birth, at the Citadel, Quebec, on the 25th Jan., the wife of **John Grant**, Esq., surgeon, 79th Highlanders, of a daughter. (March 7, 1849)

Birth, at Buenos Ayres, on the 24th December

last, the Lady of **Andrew Miller**, Esq., of a daughter. (July 7, 1849)

Birth, at Frichloopoly, on the 3d Feby., the lady of **Francis Innes**, Esq., M D, surgeon, H M 54th Regiment, of a daughter. (April 9, 1851)

Birth, at Vantassel Cottage, Hoboken Village, New York, on Sunday, the 21st March, Mrs **Gordon**, wife of Mr **John Gordon**, merchant, (formerly of Elgin), of a son. (April 21, 1852)

Birth, at Bombay, on the 11th of July, the wife of **A D Robertson**, Esq., civil service, of a daughter. (September 8, 1852)

Birth, on the 19th ult., at Salem, the wife of L C Innes, Esq., Madras Civil Service, of a son. (January 12, 1853)

Birth, at Cape Town, on the 18th November last, the wife of **D C Grant**, Esq., writer, late of Forres, of twin sons. (January 26, 1853)

Birth, at Geelong, on the 5th February, the wife of Mr **Hugh Macdonald**, merchant, late of Forres, of a daughter. (July 13, 1853)

Birth, on the 12th inst., at Tamrah, near Bombay, the wife of **A D Robertson**, Esq. Civil Service, of a son. (December 28, 1853)

Birth, at Bombay, on the 25th October, the lady of **Charles Edward Fraser Tytler**, civil service, of a son. (December 13, 1854)

Birth, at Melbourne, Australia, on the 25th Sept. last, Mrs **Thosier**, of a son. (January 24, 1855)

Birth, at Toronto, Canada West, on the 6th ult., Mrs **E M Carruthers**, of a daughter. (April 18, 1855)

Birth, at Balmain, near Sydney, on the 16th March, the wife of Mr **John Black**, late of St Colmes, Aberdour, Fifeshire, of twin daughters. (July 4, 1855)

Birth, at Sydney, N S Wales, on the 16th July, 1855 the wife of Mr **W Fraser**, compositor, of a daughter. (October 24, 1855)

Birth, at Rue de Faubourg, St Honore, Paris, on the 17th ultimate, the Countess **Hamilton** [**Douglas Hamilton**], of a son and heir. (November 7, 1855)

Sad Announcements

Most of the birth announcements in the Forres

Gazette are, of course, joyous events; some, however, are more sombre. There are four that stand out.

Birth, at Grange Hall, on the 18th ult., the Lady of Major **Grant Peterkin**, of a son, who survived only a few hours. April 4, 1845.

Birth, at 62, South College Street, Elgin, on the 4th inst., the wife of Mr **William Russell**, farmer, of a son, still-born. July 11, 1855

Birth, at Forres, on the 7th inst., the wife of Mr C **Naughtie**, vintner, of a daughter, still-born. July 11, 1855

Birth, at Branxholm Park, on the 27th ult., Mrs **Grieve**, of a son. March 10, 1852 which has, in parenthesis immediately after the note that. "we deeply regret to observe that Mrs Grieve died on Sabbath morning last."

Contributed by Doug Stewart

Contacts: Chairman: Stuart Farrell

m

Secretary: Mary Evans

Treasurer & Webmaster: Doug Stewart

.....

Moray Miscellany

Not My Alexander Shand

Recently, I stumbled upon an entry in the *Elgin Courier* of December 25, 1863 detailing the appearance of Alexander Shand, general merchant and agent, Lossiemouth at a Bankruptcy Court in Elgin.

At first glance, I couldn't tell if he was one of my Shand family connections; he might have been Alexander Shand, 1796-1876, Grieve and Grain Agent, the father of Professor John Shand (see 'Old John' in Moray Miscellany on the Society website, http://www.morayandnairnfhs.co.uk).

The reported court proceedings told me otherwise; this Alexander Shand was the one of the sons of Captain George Shand, Harbourmaster of Lossiemouth, whose family hailed from Macduff, Banffshire.

The report states that Alexander Shand started business as coal-merchant in Lossiemouth in 1856, with three partners: his father, Robert Brander and John McConnachie. In the autumn of 1857, Alexander and his father also commenced a business of rope and sail-maker. By 1859, Alexander's three partners in the coal-business had been bought out at the cost of £18 each; and in 1861 his father made over to him their joint venture in rope and sail-making. Alexander is also reported as dealing in manures and salt, and had bought three house properties in Lossiemouth on funds raised on credit. At the time of the hearing, though, Alexander reported having lost about £150 on the coal-business, and £700 in the rope & sail-making. By the middle of 1863 he was having difficulties raising money and meeting his engagements, and two months previous to the court case some of his creditors had raised and executed diligence against him, and he had no choice but to take out sequestration.

The statement, at the end of the report, giving the summary of funds showed liabilities as £2,374 14s 11d and assets only £1,085 18s 10d, so a deficiency of £1,288 16s 1d. - which, in today's terms, is the equivalent to more than £100,000!

The estates of Alexander were sequestered on November 27th, and announcements appeared locally in the *Elgin Courier* and the *Inverness* Courier, in newspapers from further afield, such as the *Sheffield Independent, Newcastle Journal* and *Carlisle Journal*, and *The Edinburgh Gazette*.

More than a year later, an advertisement in the *Elgin Courier* of January 13, 1865 announced the sale of ground and dwelling houses thereon in Branderburgh belonging to Alexander Shand *by Public Roup, within Bell's Hall, Lossiemouth, on Saturday the 21st day of January.*

The properties may not have sold at first attempt, because the advertisement appeared in the issues of February 17 and February 24 as well; but must eventually have sold, because there's an announcement in *The Edinburgh Gazette* of July 11, 1865 of a dividend to be paid to the creditors of Alexander Shand.

By April 1867, however, Alexander Shand is back in business as an agent for the sales of fertilizers, and there are advertisements appearing in the *Elgin Courier* almost every week from April to July that year for sales of guano, dissolved bones, blood manure, English linseed cake, &c.

That the business must have been reasonably successful is indicated by a further dividend being paid, as advertised in *The Edinburgh Gazette* of October 18, 1867.

Alexander Shand died at South Portland Street, Glasgow on June 4th, 1868 aged only 33 years.

Contributed by Doug Stewart

Moray Miscellany

Elgin Courant 24 June 1836 Notice to Creditors All those having Claims against the deceased Mr. Peter Bain, Vintner and Shore Master, Lossiemouth, are requested to lodge notes of the same, with Mrs Bain, there, or on before Monday the 27th current, in order that a state of the deceased's affairs may be made up.

Lossiemouth, 14th June 1836

Members Interests

I am researcher for the Clan Davidson Association and continue to collate any historical Davidson or Davison reference across the Moray & Nairn area. This is one of the key areas of research for the Clan Davidson.

Using a combination of published material [eg M&NFHS & MBGRG publications], public regional and national on-line databases, [eg Moray Archives Index], as well as on the ground research with a camera and notebook, we are building up a wide range of archive & image files, together with a series of family trees. We follow up anything. We also willingly share our findings with enquirers.

If any readers hold any Davidson related references from any location in the Moray & Nairn area, I would be particularly interested to hear from you.

Nick Hide [email: nickhide@msn.com]

Burial Grounds in Scotland

Members should note that a list of the 3500 burial grounds in Scotland and details thereof ie publication is now available on the SAFHS website under Burial Grounds. Please note that this was generated in 2009 and is in the process of being updated.

Moray Miscellany

St. Margaret's Episcopal Church, Aberlour Baptisms 1878-1881

CAREY, Denis
Bapt 19 Apr 1878
_____ Carey, Aberlour, Travellers

SHARER, Elizabeth Bapt 22 Apr 1878 Rachel Sharer, Rothes, Servant

CANTLIE, William Bapt 17 May 1878 William & Elizabeth Cantlie, Rothes, Labourer

ROBERTSON, Margaret Jane Bapt 10 Jun 1878 Ann Robertson, Aberlour

ROBERTSON, Jessie Falconer Bapt 10 Nov 1878 Jane Robertson, Mosshead, Aberlour

SIM, James Lawrence Bapt 1 Dec 1878 Ann Sim, Charlestown of Aberlour

INGLIS, Margaret Jessie Bapt 2 Feb 1879 Margaret Inglis, Charlestown of Aberlour

SMITH, William Charles Bapt 8 Apr 1879 John & Ann Smith, Charlestown of Aberlour, Labourer

DAWSON, Fanny Bapt 13 Apr 1879 Matthew Dawson & Annie Davidson, Charlestown of Aberlour, Carrier

MORRISON, Margaret Mitchell Bapt 15 Jun 1879 Murdoch Morrison & Margaret Younie Mitchell, Dufftown, Cabinetmaker

GORDON, Jessie Ann Bapt 31 Jul 1879 Isabella Gordon, Aberlour

TAYLOR, Annie Shana Bapt 20 Sep 1879 Hendry & Sarah Taylor, Rothes, Hawker WINCHESTER, William Bapt 18 Nov 1879 Jessie Winchester, Rothes

FRASER, Jessie Bapt 18 Nov 1879 Mary Fraser, Rothes

GRANT, William Bapt 25 Nov 1879

Ann Grant, Charlestown of Aberlour

SIMS, Isabella Bapt 2 Feb 1880

Isabella Sims, Charlestown of Aberlour

LESLIE, Margaret Morrison

Bapt 29 Feb 1880

Mary Leslie, Charlestown of Aberlour

BARRON, James Alexander

Bapt 14 Mar 1880

Jessie Barron, Charlestown of Aberlour

SIMPSON, Jane Bapt 3 Apr 1880

Elizabeth Simpson, Rothes

SMITH, Farquhar Charles Jupp

Bapt 3 Jul 1880

James & Ellen Smith, Lochindorb Lodge, Davd

Keeper

JAMIESON, William Henry

Bapt 23 Nov 1880

Mary Ann Jamieson, Aberlour

MUNRO, Robert Bapt 23 Nov 1880 Orphanage Aberlour

ROBERTSON, Annie Bapt 23 Nov 1880

John Robertson, Orphanage Aberlour, Labourer

MAXWELL, Mary Bapt 23 Nov 1880 Orphanage Aberlour

KETTLES, Charles Michael Gordon

Bapt 23 Jan 1881

James & Margaret Kettles, Dufftown, Stone

Cutter

PHIN, Alexander Duff Bapt 15 Mar 1881 Jessie Phin, Dufftown ROBB, William Bapt 3 Apr 1881 Mary Robb, Dufftown

STRATHDEE, James Bapt 3 Apr 1881

Jessie Strathdee, Dufftown

STRATHDEE, Alexander

Bapt 3 Apr 1881

Jessie Strathdee, Dufftown

GUNN, Elizabeth Bapt 24 Jul 1881

Charlotte Gunn, Dufftown

KETTLES, Margaret McPherson Carter

Bapt 4 Sep 1881

James & Maggie Kettles, Dufftown, Stone Cutter

CLARK, James Bapt 4 Sep 1881

Thomas & Isabella Clark, Dufftown

CRAIG, Isabella Watt Bapt 4 Sep 1881

Hellen Craig [?], Dufftown

GORDON, Richard Bapt 11 Sep 1881

Alexander & Elizabeth Gordon, Dufftown

GRANT, Isabella Bapt 9 Oct 1881 Anne Grant, Dufftown

GRANT, Elizabeth Bapt 9 Oct 1881

Elizabeth Grant, Dufftown

GRANT, Janet Bapt 9 Oct 1881

Elizabeth Grant, Dufftown

JAMIESON, John Milne Bapt 4 Dec 1881

John & Georgina Jamieson, Dufftown

ROBB, George Bapt 18 Dec 1881 Susan Robb, Dufftown

Contributed by Stuart Farrell

The next Newsletter will be published in March 2014. Will members please submit articles to the Editor: newsletter@morayandnairnfhs.co.uk